COUNCIL MEETING (SPECIAL)

THURSDAY 29 AUGUST 2002 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Toole), Councillors Aldersey, Bain, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Collier, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Ellis, Farmer, Firth, L Fisher, Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes, Glover, Graham. Guest, B Hodgson, Jefferson, Joscelyne, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson, J Mallinson, Ms Martlew, Mitchelson, Morton, Parsons, G Prest, Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, Robinson, Mrs Rutherford, K Rutherford, Stevenson, Stothard,


Mrs Styth, A Watson, Ms Watson, Weber, Weedall and Wilson.

C.132/02
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Atkinson, Bowditch, Ms Glendinning, T G Hodgson, King, McDevitt, McMillan and Mrs Southward.

C.133/02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

C.134/02
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(a)
The Mayor
The Mayor indicated that there were no announcements which he wished to bring to the notice of the Council.

(b)
Leader of the Council
The Leader announced that he wished to thank the organisers of the Continental Food Fair which had been held in the City Centre pedestrianised area which had proved popular and busy and had added vibrancy to the City Centre over the Bank Holiday weekend.

(c)
Members of the Executive

There were no announcements from Members of the Executive.

(d)
Town Clerk and Chief Executive

There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

Questions by Members of the Public and Presentation of Petitions and Deputations

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions, petitions or deputations had been submitted by members of the public.

Questions from Members of the City Council

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question which had been submitted on notice by Councillor Guest:-

Bus Stop on Drovers Lane (Outside Debenhams Store)

“How is this bay actually designated?  Is it a “bus stop”, a coach parking bay or a parking facility for Arriva?  This bay, which would be an excellent facility for coaches bringing shoppers to Carlisle, appears to now be used permanently by Arriva.  If there is an arrangement with Arriva what rent or other consideration is being received?”

Councillor G Prest, the Portfolio Holder for Infrastructure Environment and Transport, indicated that the designation of this bay was a traffic management issue and, therefore, the responsibility of Cumbria County Council.  He agreed with Councillor Guest that the bay did make a good stopping off for visitor coaches and that Stagecoach and Arriva appeared also to use the bay during certain times of the day.  He undertook to refer the Councillor’s question to Cumbria County Council and to raise the matter with the Chairman of the Carlisle Area Transport Group.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

C.135/02
MINUTES

Councillor Jefferson moved, and it was seconded, that the Minutes of the meeting of the Organisational Assessment Best Value Review Sub-Committee held on 7 August 2002 be received and adopted.

Councillor Mitchelson moved, and it was seconded, that the Minutes of the meeting of the Special Executive held on 12 August 2002 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Organisational Assessment Best Value Review Sub-Committee held on 7 August 2002, attached at Appendix A, and the Minutes of the meeting of the Special Executive held on 12 August 2002, attached at Appendix B, be received and adopted.

C.136/02
ORGANISATIONAL REVIEW – DETAILED PROPOSALS FOR 



IMPLEMENTATION

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted report TC.165/02 concerning the Officer Structure and arrangements required for the discharge of the Council’s functions as a result of the organisational structure review.  The report contained recommendations which took account of the suggestions of the Overview and Scrutiny Organisational Assessment Best Value Sub-Committee of 7 August 2002 and the Executive of 12 August 2002.

Councillor Mitchelson moved, and Councillor Firth seconded, that the recommendations contained in report TC.165/02 be approved subject to the deletion of the words “and the three Group Leaders” in recommendation 5(b).

RESOLVED

1. (a)
Receive and approve the report from HACAS Chapman Hendy, Report 6, Final Organisational Proposals following consultation July 2002, set out in Appendix 1.


(b) Approve the detailed Organisational proposals set out in the Charts (7.0 to 7.13.1) included within the above report.


(c) Delete from the establishment the 32 posts currently filled and 3 posts currently vacant as set out in Appendix 2 to this report.

(d) Establish the 37 posts proposed also set out in Appendix 2, (which are consistent with the Organisational Structural Charts (Charts 7.0 to 7.13.1), job descriptions and responsibilities and accountabilities set out in the Consultants report at Appendix 1) and to note that 7 of the proposed posts are new. 

(e)
Agree that the Corporate Management Team will consist of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, two Executive Directors, the Head of Finance, the Head of Strategic and Performance Services and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services. 

2. (a)
Note the consultation responses from the Trades Unions concerning the Appointment and Assimilation Protocol, and the response made by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive set out in Appendix 3 and following the consultation and the views expressed by the Overview & Scrutiny Organisational Assessment Best Value Sub Committee, to agree the revised Appointment and Assimilation Protocol set out in Appendix 3.  

(b) Note that a copy of this report has been passed to the Trades Unions and any further responses received from the Trades Unions will be made available as and when received.

(c)
To formally designate as Chief Officers (in addition to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive), the Executive Directors (who will deputise for the Town Clerk and Chief Executive), the Head of Financial Services and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services under the terms of the Joint Negotiating Committee for Chief Officers of Local Authorities, with all other affected staff appointed under National Joint Council for Local Government Services ‘


(d)
To approve the Head of Financial Services as the Council’s statutory 151 Officer and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services as the Council’s Monitoring Officer with those officers nominating in due course their deputy officers (see Charts 7.12 and 7.13 respectively).


(e)
Subject to a 28-day period of statutory consultation, to request the Council to delegate full responsibility to the Employment Panel, for the appointment of proposed Chief Officer posts, for the purposes of this review only without the necessity of such appointments being confirmed by the Full Council and to agree a temporary variation of the Council’s Constitution to allow this to be done (particularly the relevant parts of Article 4 and Part 2A - The responsibility for local choice functions).  These comprise the posts as set out in recommendation 2 (c) above and to note that the Panel will be given appropriate training and external Personnel advice.

(f)
Subject to a 28 day period of statutory consultation, to note that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive will be responsible for appointing all other employees within the terms of existing Council Policy and the Appointment and Assimilation Protocol, in consultation with internal and external Human Resource advice and in accordance with the Council’s Employment and Equal Opportunities policies.

(g)
Request the Council’s approval that, for this review only, a temporary variation to the existing Constitutional arrangements is made so that any appeals, grievances or other appropriate matters relating to the implementation of this exercise be delegated for determination by the Council’s Employment Panel rather than by the Council’s Appeals Panels.

(h)
That the City Council be requested to extend the Membership of the Employment Panel from its current membership of six to eight on the temporary basis for the purposes of hearing appeals and making appointments in respect of the Organisational Review, it being noted that the Panel is a politically balanced Committee of the Council and that Political Groups be asked to nominate their Members to serve on the Panel.

(i)
Authorise the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to extend the brief to the Council’s consultants, HACAS Chapman Hendy, Human Resource Services to provide expert Human Resources assistance to train and support the Employment Panel and to provide services in respect of the recruitment of the two Executive Director posts, at a discounted cost of £15,000, funded from the existing financial allocation for staffing set aside within the overall LSVT budgets agreed by the Council and to the extent that it may be necessary to exempt such appointment from the tendering provisions of the Contract Procedures Rule in accordance with the provisions of Rule 1(2).


(j)
Note that the cost estimates for Executive Directors, Chief Officers and Heads of Business Units are based on the top point of recommended salary scales provided by HACAS Chapman Hendy.  The salary scale principles for these posts are set out for the Council’s approval in Appendix 4 together with the principle of performance related progression for senior staff and detailed proposals for each post contained in Appendix 2.

3. Note that there is a revenue saving of £31,091 from the proposals contained within this report which is to be retained as a contingency for implementation.  All recurring revenue costs are contained within existing budgetary provision and as the financial calculations have been made by comparing existing costs to maximum costs (assuming all staff are at the top of grades), there will be a consequential saving of up to £52,660 per annum in 2003/04, £40,600 in 2004/05, £28,515 in 2005/06 and £19,000 in 2006/07.

4. Despite every effort being made to minimise redundancy Members are requested to recognise that there are potential one off costs which may be incurred as a result of implementing the review. Two posts are potentially redundant and there is a potential for a very small number of officers to require the application of a one year protection to salary as provided under current Council policy, depending upon the outcome of the appointment process.  Contingency planning has therefore to be put in place to allow for these prospects and it is proposed that a contingency sum in the order of £260,000 be earmarked from the Council’s balances for this effect.  A contingency sum of £260,000 is therefore proposed for the two posts (on the basis of redundancy payment, cost of added years and capitalised costs) with potential recurring annual costs of circa £5,600.  These sums to be funded from the Council’s balances.  It should be noted that should other employees not agree to the suitable alternative employment to be offered as part of this review, then the contingency requirement could rise further.  Every effort has been made and will continue to be made to avoid redundancy and/or the application of salary protection. 

5. Further to  a positive decision by tenants to pursue Housing Stock Transfer, it is recommended as a matter of urgency to:-


(a)
Authorise immediate recruitment to Housing related posts in the respect of staff in Environmental Protection Services (Housing Services and Health Partnerships) Chart 7.1.2, in the interests of the good management of the Council and business continuity.


(b) Authorise the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in consultation with the Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder, to allow the early release of senior staff and employment of externally appointed interim managers, funded from resources released from transferred staff from the Housing Revenue Account.


(c) Note that the recommendations in this report are consistent with the reductions in support and services resulting from Housing Stock Transfer, Leisuretime externalisation and the consequential affects on the Council’s DSO.  Further reports on the details of these changes will be made as part of the Budget process and to meet the appropriate timescales. 


(d) Note that there will be some carry over responsibilities which will remain with the authority post the transfer of personnel to CHA and which may require some temporary resources cover.  (Eg. The closure of the Housing Revenue Account, Housing Subsidies and provision of information to Carlisle Housing Association).


(e) Note that the TUPE transfer of staff in the Housing Department and central support staff to the Carlisle Housing Association will take place in accordance with the agreed timetable for Housing Stock Transfer (currently 9 December 2002) and the 30 September 2003 in respect of DSO employees and April 2004 in respect of further central support staff.


6. At the recommendation of the Executive, to agree to defer until the consideration of Area Based Working, the establishment of three additional part time clerical posts (Scale 2) to provide additional clerical support to elected Members through group arrangements and to aid communication and democratic representation of Members at an estimated additional cost of £22,590 (3 x half time including oncosts) in 2002/03 funded by way of the savings identified in recommendation 3 (a) of this report. 

7. To agree that the target date for implementing the revised proposals set out in this report is December 2002, with the Council authorising the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to implement the changes set out within this review including the commencement of formal consultation, early advertisement of new posts and the phasing of the deletion of posts to this date, consequent on the implementation of the Appointment and Assimilation Protocol and the principle of ‘Acting’ posts being utilised where appropriate to manage the transition.


8. To authorise the City Solicitor and Secretary to make the necessary amendments to the Council’s Constitution and Scheme of Delegation and to report back further to the Council prior to the implementation date, to reflect the proposals set out in this report and to request the Leader to make the necessary changes to his Scheme of Delegation similarly to enact the proposals


9. To endorse the Manager Assistance Programme set out in paragraph 5 of this report.


10. To note that the Organisational Assessment Best Value Sub Committee will continue to meet to conclude the Best Value exercise, propose an action plan and will report the conclusion of the Best Value Review to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee in the normal way.


11. At the recommendation of the Executive to recommend the title of Town Clerk and Chief Executive be retained as at present.

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 17.5, Councillors Boaden, Mrs Bradley, Glover, Ms Martlew, Ms Quilter, Mrs Rutherford, K Rutherford, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Ms Watson, Weber, Weedall and Wilson wished it to be recorded that they had voted against the above resolution. 

C.137/02
DEVELOPMENT OF REGIONAL GOVERNANCE

Pursuant to Minute EX.224/02 and Minute EX.239/02 of the Executive, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted report TC.133/02 summarising the recently published White Paper  “Your Region, Your Choice - Revitalising the English Regions” and which highlighted the moves towards an elected Regional Assembly.  The Government was inviting comments on the White Paper by the end of August 2002.

It was moved by Councillor Mitchelson and seconded by Councillor L Fisher:-

1.
The Council accepts the inevitability of elected Regional Government and strongly supports the proposition that the size of the Assembly should be set to ensure fair representation to all areas.

2.
Carlisle City Council supports the principle of unitary Local Government and proposes that this should be based upon the successful partnership working being developed under the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership and the Allerdale and Copeland Local Strategic Partnership together with the merger of South Lakeland District Council and Barrow Borough Council administrative and local strategic partnership areas.

3.
The City Council supports the involvement of key stakeholders in regional affairs and this involvement should be determined locally however it firmly believes that only democratically elected representatives should be full Members of the Regional Assembly.

4. The Office of the Deputy Prime Minister, Government Office North West and the North West Regional Assembly be informed of the Council’s views and that the City Council asks the Executive to lobby in support of the Council’s stated position.

Councillor Bradley moved an amendment to the above motion as follows:-

“Delete at 1 “the inevitability” and substitute “the principle”.

Add after paragraph 1, a new recommendation 2 “that the Council further accepts that Regional Government would only be set up after a referendum supporting that proposal”.

Amend recommendation numbers accordingly with 2 becoming 3 etc.

Delete at new 3 all words after “proposes” and insert “that before the Council takes a view on the shape and size of any unitary authority, the views of the residents of Carlisle should be sought through a full public consultation, outlining all options”.  

Councillor Bradley’s amendment was seconded by Councillor Weber.

Following debate on the amendment of Councillor Bradley it was resolved that Councillor Bradley’s amendment be not agreed.

Following further discussion, it was

RESOLVED  - That the motion of Councillor Mitchelson be agreed.

C.138/02
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

Pursuant to Minute EX.238/02 of the Executive, the City Treasurer submitted Financial Memo 2002/03 No 28 which detailed the Statement of Accounts (subject to audit) for 2001/02 in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 1996.

RESOLVED – That the Statement of Accounts for 2001/02, which were subject to audit, be approved.

C.139/02
DECISIONS TAKEN AS A MATTER OF URGENCY

Pursuant to Rule 15(1) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the City Solicitor and Secretary reported (TC.149/02) on a decision taken by the Executive at a meeting on 29 July 2002 and a decision taken by the Leader on 31 July 2002 which had been taken as matters of urgency and were not subject to call-in.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

C.140/02 – COMMUNICATIONS

There were no further communications.

(The meeting ended at 8.15 pm)
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